Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes

Memorial Hall

March 22, 2017
4:30pm

Call to Order:  Chairman Judd called the meeting to order at 4:30 pm.  Others present included: Andrew Baker, Bob Manners, Town Administrator, Terry Narkewicz, and Finance Committee Members: Leo Ojala and John Payne.

Order of Business:

Review of Omnibus Budget – Terry provided an overview of the omnibus budget, providing explanations for accounts with particularly high percentage increases.  After review of each line item, the following reductions were recommended:

Account # 175 5400
Planning Board
Requested $6,408
Revised $5,583
The Planning Board requested an additional 100 hours of clerical support.  The Board agreed to reduce the number of hours by 50, for a total of 302 hours annually.

Account # 422 5400 
Highway Maintenance

In recognition of performance and skill set, the Highway Superintendent recommends moving the two newest employees (Morey and Dix) to an hourly rate of $19.50 which reflects the benchmark on the compensation scale.  Following a brief discussion, members of the Board agreed with the recommendation.

Account # 512 5100
BOH Salaries

Requested $7,888
Revised $3,133
The BOH member Deb Coutinho requested an additional $6,000 to compensate her for her involvement in Board matters.  She has provided 193 hours of her time to attend trainings, meetings, etc. this year.  After reviewing the amount of income that Deb has received in fees (FY’16 - $3,330 and FY’17 - $2,340) along with stipends of other BOH members in Franklin County, the Board decided to offer an additional $300 administrative stipend similar to what the Selectboard Chairman receives.
Account # 512 5400 BOH Expense

Requested $5,607
Revised $4,155

The Board requested an additional 104 hours for clerical support for a total of 208 hours.  In keeping with other town boards, the Board reduced the number of clerical hours to 120 hours annually.

Account # 610 5400
Shelburne Library
Requested $33,521
Revised $32,364

The Library Board requested an additional three hours for the Library Director for a total of 17 hours weekly.  Members of the Selectboard reduced the number of hours to 16 per week at a rate of $22.25.

The Town Administrator will notify every one of the Board’s budgetary revisions.

5:00 pm Joe Rae RE: Sweetheart LLC Proposal (Finance Committee members John Payne and Leo Ojala were present.  Attorney Kevin Parsons participated via telephone). – Joe Rae presented architectural plans for his proposed development of the Sweetheart building.  Joe Judd began the discussion by stating that he has a lot of faith in Joe Rae given that he is already a successful businessman.  Bob felt that the Board was being generous entertaining another TIF when their intent was to put a hold on any new applications until guidelines were in place.  Andrew agreed with Bob stating that it is hard to make a distinction between one project and another when they are handled on an individual basis.  He further stated that the quality of jobs and the likelihood that the business will be open in ten years is also of concern.  Finance Committee member John Payne asked if the Board was granting this TIF because they always have or because this business is really needed for the town.  Member, Leo Ojala felt the Sweetheart project was a difficult project to quantify and whatever the Board decides to do with this one; will set precedent for other projects.
Bob highlighted what he feels are the benefits of the project which included bolstering economic development, rehabilitating a dilapidated building, and enhancing Shelburne as a destination.  He believes that it is the Board’s responsibility to look at the individual merits of each project.  Bob stated that he would not be opposed to a 5 or 7 year proposal that would grant approximately $37,000 in tax relief.  Based on the afternoon’s discussion, Joe Rae and Kevin were asked to bring back a middle ground proposal.  Members of the Finance Committee hope that the Selectboard will exercise their right to say “no” should the occasion arise.  The Board will continue the discussion on April 3rd.

5:30 pm Building Inspector, Jim Cerone and HERS Rater, Mark Mischiska RE: Stretch Code – Joe invited Jim Cerone in to discuss the merits and drawbacks of the Stretch Code.  Should Shelburne decide to seek a Green Communities Designation, the town must also adopt the Stretch Code. Jim indicated that the Stretch Code only applies to new residential construction. If adopted, residents must have a HERS rater review building plans prior to obtaining a building permit to ensure that the plans meet the code.  Once construction is complete, the house must receive a HERS score of 55 out of 200 so to ensure that the builder has built in accordance with approved plans or the dwelling does not qualify for a certificate of occupancy.  The cost for services of the HERS rater ranges from $900 to $1,500.  If members of the Board would like to learn more, Joe would entertain bringing both gentlemen back in.
Adjournment:  The meeting was adjourned at 6:15pm by unanimous vote of the Board.

Respectfully submitted,

Terry Narkewicz

Town Administrator

